
City Council Building
Chattanooga, Tennessee
November 16, 2004
6:00 p.m.

Chairman Benson called the meeting of the Chattanooga Council to order with
Councilmen  Franklin,  Hakeem,  Littlefield,  Lively,  Page,  Pierce,  Robinson  and
Taylor present.  City Attorney Randall Nelson, Management Analyst Randy Burns
and Council Clerk Carol O’Neal, CMC, were also present. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/INVOCATION

Following the Pledge of Allegiance, Councilman Littlefield gave invocation.

MINUTE APPROVAL

On motion of Councilman Lively,  seconded by Councilwoman Robinson, the
minutes of  the previous meeting were approved as published and signed in
open meeting.

LIFT CONDITIONS

2004-204:  Arlington East Partnership

On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by Councilman Taylor,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO LIFT  CONDITIONS
IMPOSED IN ORDINANCE NO. 8547, SECTION 2, RELATIVE TO THE WEST
PROPERTY  LINE  ONLY,  ON  PROPERTY  LOCATED  AT  7249  EAST
BRAINERD  ROAD,  BEING  MORE  PARTICULARLY  DESCRIBED  HEREIN,
SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONDITIONS 

passed second reading.    On motion of  Councilman  Franklin,  seconded  by
Councilman  Taylor,  the  Ordinance  passed  third  and  final  reading  and  was
signed in open meeting.



CLOSE AND ABANDON

MR-2004-207:  New Hope Church of God in Christ c/o Velicia Hambrick

On motion of Councilman Hakeem, seconded by Councilman Franklin,
AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING AN UNOPENED ALLEY
LOCATED PARALLEL TO THE 1700 BLOCKS OF STANFIEL  STREET AND
DODSON AVENUE, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS
SHOWN ON THE MAP ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF
BY REFERENCE

passed second reading.   On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by
Councilman Franklin,  the Ordinance passed third and final  reading and was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-213:  Hamilton County c/o Becky Browder

On motion of Councilman Lively, seconded by Councilwoman Robinson,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958, AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE A TRACT OF
LAND LOCATED AT 3901 JENKINS ROAD, MORE PARTICULARLY
DESCRIBED HEREIN, FROM M-2 LIGHT INDUSTRIAL ZONE AND R-4
SPECIAL ZONE TO C-4 PLANNED COMMERCE CENTER ZONE

passed  second  reading.    On  motion  of  Councilman  Page,  seconded  by
Councilman Franklin,  the Ordinance passed third and final  reading and was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-214:  DeFoor Brothers Development, LLC

On motion of Councilman Lively, seconded by Councilwoman Robinson,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE TRACTS OF
LAND  LOCATED  AT  2317  AND  2321  TIMBERLANE  TRAIL,  MORE
PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN, FROM R-1 RESIDENTIAL ZONE TO R-
4 SPECIAL ZONE

passed  second  reading.    On  motion  of  Councilman  Page,  seconded  by
Councilman Franklin,  the Ordinance passed third and final  reading and was
signed in open meeting.
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REZONING

2004-215:  DeFoor Brothers Development, LLC

On motion of Councilman Pierce, seconded by Councilman Franklin,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE TRACTS OF
LAND LOCATED AT 2313, 2317, 2319 AND 2325 NAPIER DRIVE, MORE
PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN, FROM R-1 RESIDENTIAL ZONE TO R-
4 SPECIAL ZONE, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONDITIONS

passed second reading.   On motion of  Councilman Hakeem, seconded by
Councilman  Taylor,  the  Ordinance  passed  third  and  final  reading  and  was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-216:  DeFoor Brothers Development, LLC

On motion of Councilman Lively, seconded by Councilman Littlefield,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDNANCE, SO AS TO REZONE TRACTS OF
LAND  LOCATED  AT  2324  NAPIER  DRIVE,  7315  AND  7318
MCCUTCHEON ROAD, AND 2329, 2333 AND 2337 TIMBERLANE TRAIL,
MORE  PARTICULARLY  DESCRIBED  HEREIN,  FROM  R-1  RESIDENTIAL
ZONE TO R-4 SPECIAL ZONE

passed second reading.   On motion of  Councilman Hakeem, seconded by
Councilman Franklin,  the Ordinance passed third and final  reading and was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-217:  DeFoor Brothers Development, LLC

On motion of Councilman Page, seconded by Councilman Taylor,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE TRACTS OF
LAND LOCATED AT 7301, 7307, 7313 AND 7319 MCCUTCHEON ROAD,
MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN FROM R-1 RESIDENTIAL ZONE
TO R-4 SPECIAL ZONE

passed  second  reading.    On  motion  of  Councilman  Lively,  seconded  by
Councilman Littlefield, the Ordinance passed third and final reading and was
signed in open meeting.
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CLOSE AND ABANDON

MR-2004-221:  Jeffrey M. Dalrymple

On motion of Councilman Hakeem, seconded by Councilman Taylor,
AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING AN UNOPENED ALLEY
LOCATED ON THE SOUTH LINE OF THE 1800 BLOCK OF ELMENDORF
STREET, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS SHOWN ON
THE  MAP  ATTACHED  HERETO  AND  MADE A  PART  HEREOF  BY
REFERENCE, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONDITIONS

passed  second  reading.    On  motion  of  Councilman  Lively,  seconded  by
Councilman Littlefield, the Ordinance passed third and final reading and was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-223:  Kinsey Probasco & Associates

On motion of Councilman Hakeem, seconded by Councilman Littlefield,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE TRACTS OF
LAND  LOCATED  AT  1301  AND  1311  CITICO  AVENUE,  MORE
PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN, FROM R-3 RESIDENTIAL ZONE AND
M-1 MANUFACTURING ZONE TO O-1 OFFICE ZONE

passed second reading.   On motion of Councilman Littlefield,  seconded by
Councilman  Lively,  the  Ordinance  passed  third  and  final  reading  and  was
signed in open meeting.

REZONING

2004-165:  Ray D. Slatton

Jerry Pace, Director of  Operations with the Regional  Planning Agency (RPA),
stated that the people involved in this request are out-of-town and asked that
the matter be postponed one week.

On motion of Councilman Pierce, seconded by Councilman Taylor,
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 6958,  AS AMENDED,
KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE, SO AS TO REZONE A TRACT OF
LAND  LOCATED  AT  6052  HIGHWAY  153,  MORE  PARTICULARLY
DESCRIBED  HEREIN,  FROM  R-1  RESIDENTIAL  ZONE  TO  C-2
CONVENIENCE  COMMERCIAL  ZONE,  SUBJECT  TO  CERTAIN
CONDITIONS

was tabled one week.
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CLOSE AND ABANDON

MR-2004-218:  Jaroslav and Marie Tyman

The applicant was not present; there was no opposition in attendance.

Councilman  Hakeem reported that this  matter  was  discussed  at  last  week’s
Public Works Committee meeting and approval is recommended.

On motion of Councilman Hakeem, seconded by Councilman Taylor,
AN  ORDINANCE  CLOSING  AND  ABANDONING  AN  UNOPENED
PORTION OF DAVIS STREET (CREST ROAD) LOCATED EAST OF THE WEST
LINE OF THE 2400 BLOCK OF WOOLSON ROAD, MORE PARTICULARLY
DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS SHOWN ON THE MAP ATTACHED HERETO
AND MADE A PART HEREOF BY REFERENCE

passed first reading.

AMEND CITY CODE

Councilman Littlefield stated that this matter was discussed in today’s Legal and
Legislative Committee and that Bob Colby, Director of the Air Pollution Bureau, is
present in the event there are questions.  He stated the ordinance updates our
open burning regulations in Chattanooga and other regulations consistent with
complying  with new  federal  regulations;  that this  keeps  us  from getting into
federal trouble – or more federal trouble!

On motion of Councilman Littlefield, seconded by Councilman Hakeem,
AN  ORDINANCE  TO  AMEND  CHATTANOOGA  CITY  CODE,  PART  II,
CHAPTER  4,  ARTICLE  II,  SECTION  4-41,  RULE  6,  RELATIVE  TO  AIR
POLLUTION  RULES,  REGULATIONS,  CRITERIA  AND  STANDARDS  AND
OPEN BURNING

passed first reading.

AMEND CITY CODE

Councilman  Littlefield  stated this  matter  was  discussed  in  today’s  Legal  and
Legislative Committee and indicated there have been word changes in  the
final version of the ordinance passed last week.  He stated it was felt we might
have left  a loophole  unintentionally  and this would  close that loophole.   He
stated  the  matter  passed  Committee  and  he  is  still  looking  through  the
ordinance to make sure it is consistent.  He made the motion to approve on first
reading and indicated it would be reviewed between now and next week.
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AMEND CITY CODE (Continued)

On motion of Councilman Littlefield, seconded by Councilman Lively,
AN  ORDINANCE  AMENDING  PART  II,  CHATTANOOGA  CITY  CODE,
CHAPTER 31, SECTION 31-325.1, RELATIVE TO THE TIMBER REMOVAL
ORDINANCE

passed first reading.

PRELIMINARY PUD

2004-225:  S. REGINALD RUFF, III

Councilman Taylor  stated at last  week’s  Council  meeting he asked that this
matter be deferred one week for an opportunity to hear from Mr. Ruff to make
sure concerns of the residents on Chandler and 38th Street were satisfied.

Reggie Ruff stated there was a question initially regarding duplexes facing some
of the houses and they have now been converted to single family housing.

On motion of Councilman Taylor, seconded by Councilman Franklin,
A  RESOLUTION  APPROVING  A  PRELIMINARY  PLANNED  UNIT
DEVELOPMENT  SPECIAL  EXCEPTIONS  PERMIT  FOR  A  PROPOSED
ADDITION  AND  CHANGE  OF  BOUNDARY  OF  THE  PLANNED  UNIT
DEVELOPMENT  KNOWN  AS  THE  SPENCER  J.  MCCALLIE  HOMES
PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT, ON TRACTS OF LAND LOCATED IN THE
400 BLOCK OF WEST 35TH STREET, THE 600 BLOCK OF WEST 37TH STREET,
THE 3700 BLOCK OF CHANDLER AVENUE, THE 300 AND 400 BLOCKS
OF WATER STREET, AND THE 300 BLOCK OF WEST 38TH STREET, MORE
PARTICULARLY  DESCRIBED  HEREIN  AND  AS  SHOWN  ON  THE  MAP
ATTACHED  HERETO  AND  MADE  A  PART  HEREOF  BY  REFERENCE,
SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONDITIONS

was adopted.

ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN

Karen  Hundt,  Director  of  Comprehensive  Planning  at  the  Design  Center,
introduced staff members present who worked on the Plan – Stroud Watson, Pat
Sutherland, Christian Rushing, Pam Glaser, Sabrina Carlson, Barry Bennett and
Jerry Pace.  She stated Jim Kennedy is also present and worked with them in the
area of consulting and noted that Ms. Carlson’s employment began this past
Friday and (she) would be working with the historic zoning districts.   
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ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN
(Continued)

At this point a fourteen minute video detailing the Plan was shown to everyone
in attendance.

At the conclusion of the video Councilman Littlefield stated that the Plan was
discussed before the Legal and Legislative Committee several weeks ago and
passed with a recommendation for approval.   He stated Chancellor  Richard
Brown is in the audience to address the proposal for Vine Street, which is one of
the items in the Plan that led to some discussion.  He stated any folks present on
that issue might know this was an issue some years ago when he (Littlefield) was
previously on the Council; that he is surprised to see it in this Plan and had many
calls  about  it.  He  stated  he  has  been  advised  that  since  the  matter  was
addressed some years ago, the street was legally closed and abandoned and it
is, therefore, the University’s responsibility to make any changes in regard to Vine
Street; that the city cannot unless we take the University to court and he does
not see that happening under any circumstance.  He stated that issue does not
require a great deal of concern.  He stated there was talk at Planning that the
language has  been “softened” as  it  relates  to Vine Street and asked Karen
Hundt if it has been rewritten.

Ms. Hundt stated that it has been rewritten since the initial discussion with the
University and Fortwood about the future of Vine Street as it relates to pedestrian
safety and the overall street circulation system in the downtown area.

Councilman Littlefield stated that many communities are finding that closed off
malls  have not worked well  in terms of security and did not accomplish what
was noted by author Jane Jacobs in her book  Life and Death of  Early American
Universities;  that there was limited but calm traffic and it is  his  belief  that it is
something the University should consider and it is up to the University to do that.
He stated the only campus he has seen so completely cordoned off was Kent
State  in  Ohio,  which  we  understand  what  led  them  to  putting  a  perimeter
around the campus and it continues to be that way.  He stated he has driven
across many campuses and the one most notable was in Portland where gates
closed the street during the day when students were present and opened after
hours for limited traffic through the campus.  He stated it is his hope the University
will consider that; that it is up to them to take action in that regard.   At this point
he made the motion to adopt the resolution.

Councilman Hakeem asked for a point of clarification from City Attorney Nelson
and inquired if the statement by his colleague (Littlefield) in regard to this being
an issue that can only be brought by the University is the case.
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ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN
(Continued)

City Attorney Nelson stated that he did not recall that it had been abandoned a
number of years ago; that it was temporary and then it became permanent.  He
stated if  it  was closed and abandoned several  years  back to owners  of the
University since they own both sides of the street.  He stated it is like there is no
street there now and if it is reopened we would have to see if we could exercise
our power of eminent domain, which would seem unlikely.     

Councilman Hakeem asked Ms. Hundt if there has been any study or review of
arterial  streets  since  the  two-way  change  became  effective  and  how  it  is
working out.

Ms.  Hundt stated that in going from one-way to two-way, Traffic Engineering
keeps traffic counts on accidents and other information and it is  her thought
some type of report would be available for the Council after the first of the year.

Councilman Hakeem asked what the interest in opening Vine Street is based on
if there is no data to look at.

Ms. Hundt stated that it is really based in principal on the idea of needing as
many options  as  possible  in  downtown for  people  of  all  age groups  to get
around.  She stated there is a grid of streets and that grid allows traffic to be
dispersed through all streets evenly; that if one is closed or cut off, it forces some
of the traffic that would be on those streets to others street and end up with too
much traffic on the other street.  She stated it is about even distribution of traffic.

Councilman Hakeem asked what consideration has been given in regard to
safety.

Ms. Hundt stated none of this has been decided or “set in tone”; that they could
physically change the character of the street by putting in pavers with stamped
concrete crosswalks  downtown and on-street  parking to narrow the street  a
little, things that force motorists to slow down coming through.

Councilman Hakeem stated if he understands correctly it is not that there is a
need for it but an option the Plan would like to have.

Ms. Hundt stated that the Plan is a set of principles and goals they hope will
guide decisions for a number of specific recommendations, but recognize some
will change over time.  She stated reopening Vine Street goes to the principle of
having multiple options and a way for people to get around downtown.
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ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN
(Continued)

Councilman Hakeem stated in reference to the restatement of that piece in
regard to Vine Street, in approving this Resolution would it infer that the Council
is in favor of reopening Vine Street.

City Attorney Nelson responded that he did not think so; that there would just be
more discussion.

Councilman Page stated that he understands Vine Street is a University issue as
opposed to a Council issue.  He stated he wanted to take a moment to thank
the  staff  that  worked  on  this  plan;  that  he  has  been  a  lifelong  resident  of
Chattanooga and could not be more proud of the downtown area and what is
going on.  He stated plans like the North River Plan and other parts of the city are
planning tools to be used as a road map for the future.  He stated that he was
helping recruit someone and took them to the downtown area to see what is
going on and they really got excited; that this is a tremendous spin-off of what is
going on and extended a special thank you to the RPA staff that put the Plan
together.  At this point he seconded Councilman Littlefield’s motion to adopt this
Resolution.

Councilman Pierce addressed Mr. Brown and indicated that he was happy that
things turned out in the University’s favor.  He stated he has always proposed
keeping it open from “day one”; that it will be left in the Plan for the future and
hopes some day the University will  realize we are talking about the danger to
students.  He stated at the time it was closed there was full activity at McClellan
Gym and since that time activity has ceased (at the gym).  He stated he can
not foresee any more traffic crossing Vine than crossing McCallie from the M. L.
King area; that he hopes the University will  not decide in the future they might
need to close McCallie down to make another connection with the campus!

Councilman Taylor expressed thanks to everyone that worked diligently on the
Plan. He stated there has been a lot of discussion regarding the University and
asked Mr. Brown to comment.

Richard Brown stated he was present on behalf of the University, indicating that
it appeared the Council was “bashing” the University!  He stated over the last
ten years there has been a great partnership and indicated this is a wonderful
plan and UTC is proud to be the City’s University as it has Chattanooga’s name
on it.  He stated the closure of Vine is not a closure and wanted that to be made
part of the records as it was some nine years ago when he said to Councilman
Littlefield that the University was only closing about 300 feet of the street.
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ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN
(Continued)

Mr. Brown stated that the University still  has great access east and west to all
parking lots and facilities in the area.  He stated over the last six years the streets
adjoining the University have benefited from the two-way and is working very
well; that Fourth Street has a connector to the two-way and is working very well
and the University supported those changes.  He stated as far  as the Plan is
concerned the University is building in a manner that is consistent with urban
planning  as  they  are  building  up  to  the  sidewalk  and  contributing  to  the
residential  life  of  the  community  and  referenced  the  University’s  $17  million
renovation.  

Mr.  Brown stated the closure  does  not  represent  a  hazard to vehicular  and
pedestrian traffic and clarified that McClellan Gym has multiple uses.  He stated
that the campus is growing and is one of few within the UT-system that will grow
to 12,000 over the next five years and they are very proud of that.  He stated in
the spring demolition of the north stadium dorm will begin and the addition of a
wonderful green space will  be brought back to the “heart” of the campus for
outdoor gatherings. He referenced that ten acres would be opened up in the
“heart”  of  the campus  for  new development,  academic space and a new
outdoor cultural space with an art focus.  He stated the University has no intent
of  closing  off  the University to anyone as  there is  great access,  landscaped
parking and a lot consistent with the Plan.  He stated he loves the notion of
outdoor space and art and infusing those dimensions into the University.

Mr. Brown concluded his comments by stating that there might continue to be
some  dialogue  about  opening  of  that  street  when  there  is  pedestrian  and
vehicular conflict, indicating he would like to be a part of the leadership and
collaboration in working with Ms. Hundt and the Urban Design Studio.  He stated
that  it  is  his  thought  the  University  is  a  good  city  partner  and  as  the  city’s
University they are proud to be a player in the downtown plan.

Councilman Taylor inquired if Mr. Brown has any problem with the wording in the
plan.

Mr. Brown responded that the University is evolving and has no problem with the
wording.  He stated that this was the first time he had seen the video and it was
delightful, again expressing his appreciation for the work on the Plan.

Councilman Littlefield thanked Mr. Brown for his statement and expressed that it
was his thought it was not the Council’s intent to sound as if they were “bashing”
the University; that they want the best for the University.
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ADOPTION OF THE 2004 DOWNTOWN PLAN
(Continued)

Councilman  Hakeem  stated  that  it  is  relevant  for  Mr.  Brown  to  make  the
comments he made as he pointed out that the University has not, is not and
never  will  be  an  obstruction  with  what  the  community  is  trying  to  do.   He
expressed agreement that the University has been a good partner.

Chairman Benson encored Councilmen Littlefield and Hakeem’s comments and
expressed  that  he  was  sorry  if  Mr.  Brown  perceived  it  as  that  (University
“bashing”).

Stroud Watson, Director of the Design Center, stated that it is his thought this is a
remarkable  piece of work that was some 24 years  in the making and every
single person in the Assembly Room in some way contributed to that.  He stated
it is important to note that it is a little disturbing that this single issue would come
out of something that is really about the future of our city and how to get from
the past into the present and into the future based on a set of principles.  He
stated systems have to be integrated in every decision we all take and based
on goals which will change and manipulate over the years.  He stated the intent
of having more specific comments to point out areas facing us today that we
can see might improve conditions.   He stated one of the goals of the University
that has grown stronger and stronger over the last ten years is the connection
downtown to the campus and the campus to downtown.  He stated this is one
of the ways to help do that; that there are lots of ways to open and manipulate
streets to take care of pedestrians.  He stated the other point is to raise those
questions and put the principles, goals, and those systems into a light which we
can collectively make decisions for our future.  He stated what this has done for
the City is  to make it more visible  to everyone and what we have come to
understand helps make a great downtown, makes us create and continue to
make decisions that respond to all citizens and set goals that are integrated and
allow us to have the proud, wonderful city we have.

At this point, Councilman Franklin  “called for the question” on the motion to
adopt this Resolution.  

On motion of Councilman Littlefield, seconded by Councilman Page,
A  RESOLUTION  AUTHORIZING  THE  ADOPTION  OF  THE  2004
DOWNTOWN PLAN

was adopted.

OVERTIME

Overtime for the week ending November 12, 2004 totaled $109,475.34.
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PERSONNEL

The following personnel matters were reported for the various departments:

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT:

• JAMES  H.  FRANCIS,  JR. –  Family  Medical  Leave,  Heavy  Equipment
Operator,  Citywide Services,  effective November 3,  2004 –  January 26,
2005.

• JIMMY  A.  COMBS –  Voluntary  Demotion,  Truck  Operator,  Citywide
Services, Pay Grade 8/Step 7, $29,729.00 annually, effective November 10,
2004.

• EDWIN L.  ROBINSON  –  Suspension  (4  days  without  pay),  Crew  Worker,
Citywide Services, effective November 8 – 11, 2004.

• THOMAS  A.  SMITH  –  Suspension  (3  days  without  pay),  Crew  Worker,
Citywide Services, effective November 5 – 12, 2004.

CHATTANOOGA POLICE DEPARTMENT:

• DIANE  HOLLAND  –  Return  To  Duty  (from  Medical),  Administrative
Coordinator, effective November 12, 2004.

• SHAWN  HICKEY –  Return  to  Duty  (from  Military),  Sergeant,  effective
November 12, 2004.

• KIMBERLY CANTRELL – Termination, Police Cadet, effective November 12,
2004.

• JASON  WHITTEMORE –  Lateral  Hire,  Police  Cadet,  $36,657.00  annually,
effective November 15, 2004.

FINANCE DEPARTMENT:

• CHERIL L. WILSON – Promotion, Tax Clerk, Pay Grade 6/Step 7, $26,600.00
annually, effective November 12, 2004.
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RESCIND CONTRACT

On  motion  of  Councilman  Pierce,  seconded  by  Councilman  Franklin,  the
contract for transportation with Country Boy 24/7 for the Chattanooga Human
Services Department pursuant to R002667/B000799 was duly rescinded due to
violation of State transportation regulations.

Councilman  Hakeem  asked  if  this  puts  us  as  a  government  in  a  precarious
situation or if it is over with.

Admin. Turner responded that the matter is over with and they are in the process
of  a  correction  action  plan;  that  the  matter  would  go  back  through  the
purchasing process for bidding.

PURCHASE

On  motion  of  Councilman  Lively,  seconded  by  Councilman  Franklin,  the
following purchase was approved for use by the Chattanooga Human Services
Department:

SOUTH EASTERN MEATS, INC. (Lowest and best bid)
R0078526/B0001950

Frozen Foods and Meats

$70,000.00 (Not to exceed annually)

PURCHASE

On  motion  of  Councilman  Franklin,  seconded  by  Councilman  Lively,  the
following  purchase  was  approved  for  use  by  the  Chattanooga  Police
Department:

APPAREL EMBROIDERY AND EAST RIDGE UNIFORMS (Lower and better bids)
R0077702/B0001914

Uniform Shirts

(Price information available and filed with minute material of this date)
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COMMITTEES

Councilman Page stated that the  Economic Development Committee would
meet jointly with Legal and Legislative at 3 p.m. on Tuesday, November 23.  

Councilman  Littlefield  scheduled  a  meeting  of  the  Legal  and  Legislative
Committee for Tuesday, November 23 beginning at 3 p.m.  He clarified that the
Committee would meet jointly with the Economic Development Committee at
that time.
 
Councilman Hakeem stated the Public Works Committee is scheduled to meet
on Tuesday, November 23 at 4 p.m.

DISTRICT 7 CHRISTMAS PARTY

Councilman  Taylor  extended an invitation to the Council  and public  to the
District 7 Christmas Party scheduled for Monday, December 13 at 5:30 p.m. at
Coolidge Park.  He stated everyone is invited and it will be a wonderful time for
all.

THREE RIVERS NEIGHBORHOOD WATCH MEETING

Councilwoman Robinson announced there would be a neighborhood watch
meeting on Thursday, November 18 at 7 p.m. of the Three Rivers Neighborhood
Watch  at  Tremont  Baptist  Church.   She  stated  everyone  in  the  area  is
encouraged to attend which include the areas surrounding North Chattanooga,
Hill City and Riverview.

NORTH RIVER PARADE

Councilman Page announced that he and Councilmen Lively and Robinson are
participating in the North River Parade scheduled for Saturday.

DISTRICT 4 MEETING

Chairman Benson announced that there would be a district wide meeting for all
citizens of District 4 on Monday, November 29 at 7 p.m. at Erlanger East.
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LOOKOUT VALLEY CHRISTMAS PARADE

Councilman  Lively  announced  that  the  Lookout  Valley  Christmas  Parade  is
scheduled for Saturday, December 11 beginning at 2 p.m.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman  Benson  adjourned  the meeting  of  the  Chattanooga Council  until
Tuesday, November 23, 2004 at 6:00 p.m.

_____________________________________________
                           CHAIRMAN

______________________________________________
                       CLERK OF COUNCIL

(A LIST OF NAMES OF PERSONS IN 
ATTENDANCE IS FILED WITH MINUTE MATERIAL OF THIS DATE)
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